
 

 

SOUTH WEBER CITY  
CITY COUNCIL WORK MEETING 

 
DATE OF MEETING:   15 October 2013  TIME COMMENCED:   5:32 p.m. 
 
PRESENT: MAYOR:    Jeff Monroe 

COUNCILMEMBERS:   Joe Gertge 
Randy Hilton 

     Michael Poff  
       Farrell Poll 

     Dave Thomas 
   
  CITY MANAGER:   Rodger Worthen     
  CITY RECORDER:   Erika Ahlstrom 
   
Visitors:  Elizabeth Rice, Brian Poll. 
 
Councilmember Gertge  moved to convene the work meeting.  Councilmember Hilton  seconded.  Work 
meeting commenced at 5:32 p.m. 
 
SIDEWALK SNOW REMOVAL:  Rodger explained that in response to the City Council’s concern 
over snow removal for the sidewalk leading to the Charter School, staff  has provided a draft to insert the 
exception to 7-1-2.  He said the sidewalk was installed on South Weber Drive near the Charter School to 
address safety concerns.  He said the sidewalk is adjacent to unique pieces of property that are in 
agricultural use and where it would be difficult for the owner to maintain that amount of sidewalk.  
Rodger stated there are other communities that take responsibility of snow removal on these types of 
properties, such as West Point, Nibley, Saratoga Springs.  No ordinances were found that cover this, 
however.  Rodger said the city needs to look at an ordinance and a means of doing it.   
 
Rodger stated that the sidewalk is quite a distance, and we could contract out for snow removal or look at 
purchasing equipment and adding manpower to use the equipment.  He said the city contacted Staker 
Parson about doing the snow removal as they clear the sidewalk on the north side, but they do not want to 
do it for liability reasons.  Councilmember Poll said he talked to Jeff Clifford, who owns the property at 
the corner of 2100 East and South Weber Drive, who said if he has to clear the snow it will cost him at 
least $1,000 per season.   
 
Regarding the ordinance, Councilmember Hilton asked if there are any other pieces that would fit the 
criteria; Rodger said he couldn’t see any that would.  It was discussed possibly the Polls by South Weber 
Elementary would fit.  Councilmember Poff said it is like a trail, and the intent is to provide a safe access 
to the school.  He said he is in favor of doing it, but we need to understand expectations and make sure it 
meets ordinance.  Councilmember Poll discussed adding signage that discourages use of the sidewalk in 
inclement weather, and having the school provide parents with a warning.  He said it is hard to expect the 
landowners to do the snow removal.  Councilmember Gertge brought up concerns about damage to the 
fence during snow removal, and where will the snow be put when it is removed.  He said the issue here is 
the safety of children.   
 
Rodger said we have asked the school to find out from their contractor how much it would cost for the 
snow removal; we have not had an answer.  Rodger said the city could purchase a skid steer for $20-40K 
and an auger to push the snow up and over is about $6K.  Right now we just have push blades on a truck.  
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Councilmember Thomas suggested getting the school to pitch in some funds.  Rodger recommended 
having a seasonal employee work on an on-call basis if we get the equipment.   
 
It was discussed that most cities push snow off their trails.   
 
Mayor Monroe said that the charter school should have some buy in on this, because once it is in 
ordinance then the responsibility is ours.  Councilmember Thomas said there is an administrative rule that 
requires schools to have emergency response plans, that would include snow storms; they have to have a 
plan in place to get the kids to the school safely.   
 
Councilmember Poll asked about Park City or other municipalities that take care of sidewalks.  
Councilmember Thomas said that the residents of Summit County pay a higher tax rate so the 
government plows their roads in a shorter amount of time, and they take care of the sidewalk in for 
historic district, trails, etc.   
 
Councilmember Poff asked if the city is going to enforce the current code.  Mayor Monroe said a citation 
would be sent if we get a complaint.  He said according to the ordinance at this time they are not in 
compliance if they don’t remove the snow.    
 
Councilmember Thomas said we need to have a conversation with the school.  Mayor Monroe suggested 
contacting Utah Local Government’s Trust regarding the hazard and the possibility of signage.  
Councilmember Poff said to check with UDOT as to what they have done in the past, and find some 
solutions.  Mayor Monroe said the other cities probably left their ordinance as is and just went ahead and 
did the snow removal.  Councilmember Gertge said his feeling is to leave the ordinance along and have 
the city step up if we can.   Councilmember Poll agreed.  Rodger said the issue could be added to the 
city’s snow plowing policy and we could have a letter of understanding with the land owner.   

 
SIDEWALK REPAIR AND CONSTRUCTION FUNDING:   Rodger said that each year the city puts 
$10-15K in the budget for sidewalk repair and replacement.  We are currently undertaking the program, 
but we are getting more requests for repair than we have money to take care of.  We are behind in repairs 
and to do all of the repairs would cost $60K+.   Rodger said an idea that staff tossed around was relative 
to a matching program, the council was provided with samples of other cities’ policies.  He said staff 
could craft a proposal if this is something the council is interested in.  He said staff is not 100% in favor 
of it due to equitability and fairness.   
 
Rodger said another idea is that we could do the $60K in repairs over two years by taking $15K from 
each fiscal year and doing the project in the summer straddling the budget years.   
 
Rodger asked if there is any interest is matching program.  Councilmember Thomas said his opinion is 
not to do the matching program, and to try to knock out the projects over two years.  Councilmember 
Gertge agreed.  Mayor Monroe said the council needs to remember this issue when it looks at the budget.   
 
ANNEXATION PROPOSED BY UINTAH:  Mayor Monroe said Mr. Frisbee is desiring to annex his 
property into Uintah.  Councilmember Gertge said unless they can guarantee a trail through the property, 
we won’t ever get one.  Mayor Monroe reported that Mayor Bybee told him Mr. Frisbee would have a 
trailhead and trail through it as part of the development.  Councilmember Poff asked why Mr. Frisbee has 
not applied for development through South Weber.  Rodger said we wouldn’t allow them to do the 
development due to the flood plain.  Mayor Monroe said Uintah will let them build anything there.  
Councilmember Poff said he would be against an annexation, and would recommend denying unless it 
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were to serve the city an advantage.  He said we have legitimate concerns regarding flood, access to 
Cottonwood Drive, and a trail on our side of the river.  Mayor Monroe agreed that the road is an issue.   
Councilmember Gertge suggested looking at it if they will making concessions for a trail along the south 
side of river.  Rodger asked what good the property is to the community, stating we provide services and 
it is a drain.  If stays in our city nothing will be built on it.  Rodger propose negotiating and having an 
interlocal agreement that there will be a trail head and a trail will move to the east.   

 
CITY MISSION, VISION AND VALUES:  Rodger stated staff provided a draft.  The council and staff 
had drafted a vision at its retreat meeting in January:  “A family-oriented community that provides 
sufficient amenities & infrastructure for residents while maintaining a ‘country’ feel.” 
 
Councilmember Thomas said in our values we need to add the concept of “team,” everybody pulling 
toward a centralized goal.   
 
Councilmember Poll suggested adding “collaborative.” 
 
Mayor Monroe suggested “cooperative.” 
 
The council would like more time for this item so it will be brought back.   
 
OTHER ITEM:  Rodger reported he met with the Bateman Estates and Sandalwood HOA’s, attempting 
to mediate their issues.  He said there is one significant issue:  Sandalwood is growing, and their already 
is not enough parking.  There is also a minor issue of lighting on the street that wasn’t put in.  Rodger said 
that Sandalwood is pointing the finger that the city didn’t do its due diligence through the amendment of 
sandalwood plat, which created the parking issue.  He said he doesn’t know if the city looked at the 
parking requirements when the plat was amended.  Rodger said  the road is owned by Bateman Estates, 
and Sandalwood fronts it.  He said that Bateman Estates wants the city to take over the road.  There could 
be additional parking added on some of the open spaces.  Councilmember Poll suggested relaxing the 
open space requirements and allow them to put in new parking.  Councilmember Thomas said the city has 
governmental immunity, but it is a problem we should try to resolve.  Councilmember Poll said if the city 
were to take over the road, they would have to bring the road up to standards or turn over funds to city to 
bring up to standards.  Councilmember Thomas said we could do a special assessment district.   
 
Councilmember Gertge moved to adjourn to a closed executive session at 7:16 p.m. as per Utah 
Code 53-4-204 & 52-4-25 for the purpose of discussion of character, professional competence, or 
physical or mental health of individual(s).  Councilmember Poll seconded the motion.  
Councilmembers Poll, Poff, Gertge, Hilton and Thomas voted yes.  The motion carried. 
 
 
Minutes by _______________________________________ 

Erika Ahlstrom, City Recorder 


